

ginie, dau. of H. Howard, St. Andrew's, P.Q.—*Bishop's Coll. School, Lennoxville, P.Q.*; *St. George's Club, Sherbrooke, P.Q.*

PHILBIN, Donald McDonald, railway service, is the s. of the late Richard Philbin, Inkerman Cottage, Montreal. B. in Montreal, Apl., 1857, he was ed. at the High Sch. there, and commenced his business career, 1874, in the service of the Chicago and N. W. Ry. In 1877 he, as engr., was placed in charge of the ore docks at Escanaba, Mich., and, in 1886, of the ore docks at Ashland, Wis., belonging to the Lake Shore and Western Ry. In 1889 he became Supdt. of the Eastern Div., Fremont, Elkhorn and Missouri V. Ry., and, in 1890, of the Duluth, South Shore and Atlantic Ry. In this position he remained till 1893, when he was apptd. Genl. Mangr. of the Duluth, Missabe and Northern Ry. In 1896 he assumed the duties of his present office, Genl. Mangr. of the Duluth and Winnipeg Ry.—*Duluth, Minn.*

"Of marked ability."—*Witness*.

PHILLIPS, Rev. Arthur (Ch. of Eng.), is the s. of G. W. A. Phillips, late of Gloucester, Eng., and was b. at Bath, Eng., 1848. Ed. at Westminster and St. Augustine's Coll., Canterbury (2nd year, Whitehead prizeman), he was ordained to the ministry, 1873, by the Bp. of Ont. He commenced his pastoral duties as incumbent of Yankleek Hill, and, in 1875, was apptd. to his present charge, Rector of Hawkesbury. His name was submitted to the Synod, 1896, in connection with the new Bishopric of Ottawa, and received the next highest vote to Bp. Hamilton. He m. 1889, Mary Isabella, 2nd dau. of the late Sir J. J. C. Abbott, K.C.M.G., 4th Prime Minister of Can.—*The Record, Hawkesbury, Ont.*

PHILLIPS, John Arthur, author and journalist, is the s. of Arthur Phillips, Barbadoes, W.I., by Mary Ann Griffith, his wife, and was b. in Liverpool, Eng., Feb. 25, 1842. Ed. in Barbadoes, he was engaged in

business there for several yrs. He commenced his journalistic career in N. Y., Jan., 1865, under Chas. Graham Halpin ("Miles O'Reilly"), then publishing the *Citizen*, a weekly literary paper. Coming to Can., 1870, he joined the *Montreal Star*. Later he ed. the *Hearthstone* and *Favorite*, both weekly literary papers, published by the late G. E. Desbarats. In 1873 he returned to the *Star*, with which he remained until 1875. He then became city ed. of the *Sun*. In 1877 he joined C. R. Tuttle in preparing for publication his "Illustrated History of the Dom.," and was engaged in this work for over 4 yrs., writing nearly the whole of the 2 quarto volumes. In 1878 he removed to Ottawa in connection with this enterprise, and has remained a resident of the Federal Capital up to the present time. He was for some time ed. of the *Ottawa Daily Citizen*, and for 14 yrs. he has been Ottawa correspondent of the *Montreal Gazette*. He is also the regular resident correspondent of several other Can. newspapers. Mr. P. excels as a writer of short stories. Among his published works are: "Thompson's Turkey, and other Christmas Tales" (1873); "Hard to Beat" (1877); "Bad to Worse" (1877); "The Ghost of a Dog" (1885); "Out of the Snow, and other Stories" (1886). He has likewise written the patriotic song, "The Flag for Me." In 1896 he was elected Presdt. of the Ottawa Press Gallery. Politically; he is a Con. He m. 1875, Miss Ivy Sarah Parson.—*78 O'Connor St., Ottawa.*

"Has clearly talent for picturesque and vivid sketches."—*Ottawa Journal*.

PHINNEY, James Douglas, Q.C., legislator, is the eld. s. of Zaccheus Phinney, by his wife, Elizabeth Clark, and was b. at Richibucto, N.B., Nov. 17, 1844. Ed. at Kent Co. Grammar Sch. and at the Univ. of N. B. (A.B.; and Douglas gold med., 1863), he was called to the bar, 1869, and created a Q. C., by the Earl of Derby, 1891. He was apptd. Clk. Kent Co. Ct., Jan., 1871, and be-